[image: image1.png]


[image: image2.png]comhairle chontae na mi
meath county council





[image: image3.png]1

i

et oty Comel




[image: image3.png]

Special Housing Meeting

5th November 2008, Council Chamber

An Cathaoirleach, Councillor Liz Mc Cormack, presided.


Members Present:

Councillors Patrick Boshell,  Oliver Brooks,  William Carey, Eugene Cassidy, Jimmy Cudden, Jenny D’Arcy,  Anne Dillon-Gallagher,  John V Farrelly, Jimmy Fegan, Brian Fitzgerald, Michael Gallagher,  Jim Holloway, Tom Kelly,  Noel Leonard, James Mangan, Seamus Murray, Patsy O’ Neill, Bryan Reilly, Tommy Reilly.

Officials in Attendance:

County Manager: Tom Dowling

Head of Finance:  Fiona Lawless,

Directors of Service: Kevin Stewart, Brendan Mc Grath, Tadhg Mc Donnell, Liam Henry.

Meetings Administrator Bill Sweeney

Senior Engineer: Joe Fahy

Senior Executive Engineer: Tom Traynor

Senior Executive Officers: Larry Whelan, 

Administrative Officer: Caroline Power, Jim White 
Senior Staff Officer: Rachel Brennan (A)

Staff Officers: Grainne Tuomey, Teresa Murtagh (A)

Apologies

Councillor Charles Bobbett, Joseph Bonner, Phillip Cantwell, Shane Cassells, Peter Higgins, Eoin Holmes, Nick Killian, Michael Lynch, Joe Reilly.
1.0 To receive update on the Social, Affordable and Part V Housing Programme

2.0 Notice of Motion 

Submitted by Fine Gael Group of Meath County Council

“That management of Meath County Council present a report to members on overall ERG and DPG current applicants and expected waiting times for perspective new applicants.”

Order of Presentation

Officials from the Housing Department delivered a comphrensive Power Point presentation covering many aspects of the multi dimensional housing functions and including:

· A history of Housing Policy and Policy Changes set out in recent policy documents
· An overview of the Housing Department and challenges in implementing the Housing Programme and including provisions contained in the draft Housing Miscellaneous Provisions Act 2008

· The Social Housing Investment Programme (SHIP) and progress made to date in 2008 including starts and completions of Social units.

· The Housing Needs Assessment 2008

· Funding mechanisms for planned and response maintenance including the impact in changes relating to Internal Capital Receipts (ICR’s)

· Proposals under the Remedial Works Schemes and the Central Heating Programme

· Voluntary Housing Schemes 

· Affordable Housing and Part V 

· Progress in clearing DPGs/ERS and challenges in implementing the revised framework of grants.
· The Rental Accommodation Scheme (RAS) as an additional Social Housing Option.

· Inspection of Private Rented Tenancies Board (PRTB) 
· New Homeless Strategy “ The Way Home”
· Preparation of  revised Traveller Accommodation programme 2009 -2013

· Change management and Housing Staff Structures.
The Members in response thanked all the Housing Officials in what they agreed was a comphrensive and informative presentation and acknowledged the good work that has been achieved in difficult circumstances and being made worse due to the economic downturn. Points made by the members included:
· Concern that due to lack of funding under the SHIP programme will see no new houses start in 2009.

· An acknowledgement of the progress made in clearing the backlog of Disabled Persons & Essential Repairs Grants schemes as this is an are they receive constant representations about.

· A concern that recent letters issued to applicants outling funding difficulties going forward  for these grants created anxiety and stress and what prioritization methods are used for applications on hands.

· That the Housing department based on current staff numbers should not be subject to the 3 % staff reduction.

· A suggestion that procurement of contractors for House Building,  Windows & Doors and Central needs to be examined to achieve greater efficiency and savings.

· That the practise of engaging with the local members when new houses are coming up for allocation should be re-commenced.

· The need to tackle Anti Social Behaviour which is resulting in Council Houses being vacated.

· The need to put in place a regular monitoring programme of tenants in our Housing Stock and preventing sub-letting, damage to stock etc.

· That changes to Part V legislation has resulted problems getting purchasers for affordable homes and the burden this is creating on Council Finances.
· That the Council have a good record in accommodating Traveller families but consideration needs to be given to provide a Transient Halting Site id demand is there.

· Concerns about the impact of changes in the funding mechanisms for Remedial Works schemes.

· That the issue of applicants refusing offers of decent accommodation needs to be addressed in revised policy. 

· A concern at the number of Council Houses boarded up and the length of time taken to allocate some houses.
· The urgent need to provide a land bank in East Meath where no Council houses have been provided in a number of years.
· An acknowledgement of the improved quality of current Council Houses.

· That Rural Cottages offer a great opportunity to house people in their own area and represent good value for Money.

Brendan McGrath Director of Services for Housing in reflecting on the various issues raised in the power point presentation and the comments of the members, spoke of the significant progress made in recent years despite increases in workload and the lack of staff resources compared to Counties of a similar profile. He also spoke of the serious challenges that are now facing the Department due to worsening economic circumstances including difficulties in attracting purchasers for Affordable Housing, reductions in Capital allocations for the SHIP programme, increasing housing waiting lists, changing profiles of applicants, funding for Disabled Persons and Essential Repairs Grants, etc.

Mr McGrath spoke of various initiatives being undertaken to address the many challenges that are now presenting including changes to Part V implementation , borrowing for Affordable Houses, revisions to scheme of letting priorities, funding for planned and response maintenance, review of traveller allocations and tailoring building programmes to reflect profile of applicants following the Housing Needs Assessment. He also spoke of the need to change practises brought about by new policy provisions including those set out in Building Homes Sustaining Communities, the Homeless Strategy, and the new Housing Miscellaneous Provisions Bill.

Brendan McGrath and the Housing Officials responded to the points raised by the members and including confirmation of procurement procedures for Contractors –it was pointed out that Meath over some years had the cheapest unit cost in the country. In relation to the practise of liaising with the Members for new allocations it was pointed out that this is now prohibited under Data Protection legislation. In relation to vacant houses it was pointed out that every effort is made to expedite the allocation of such houses however in many instances extensive repairs are required before they can be re-let. 

Members were informed of the method of prioritisation afforded to the allocation of DPGs/ ERGs and while funding provision for 2009 is a matter for consideration as part of the estimates process there is likely to be significantly reduced activity in this area during next year. If funding becomes available applications to this value will be approved and the likelihood is that the schemes will then be closed off.   It was pointed out that Meath County Council will spend circa €2 million on the old and new grants in 2008 from its own resources out of a combined spend of circa €6million.
The Co Manager Tom Dowling in conclusion thanked the Members for their contribution and acknowledged the excellent work progressed in the Housing Department.  

It was agreed the Notice of Motion at item 2 in respect of the operation of the DPG/ERG schemes had been addressed in the course of the meeting.
Signed:





             An Cathaoirleach

Date:
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